GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 25 June 2020 at 7:00pm.

Present



Mr A. Jones (Chairman)

Ms H. Hannan (Deputy Chairman)

Mr I. Davison 

Mr E. Convery 

Mr B. Heath 

Mr D. Lace
Apologise


Mrs Moughtin
In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIRMAN’S WELCOME
	20/0010
	The Chairman welcomed the Board to the June meeting. He expressed his relief that the relaxation of Covid 19 restrictions had allowed the reinstatement of formal Board meeting to take place at the Town Hall this month and that measures introduced by the Commissioners since the restriction were put in place at the end of March had allowed the Commissioners and their staff to remain safe during this troubling period of time.



	
	
	

	ITEM 1 MINUTES

	20/011
	The Town Clerk advised the local authority legislation to hold virtual meetings electronically had not been brought into force until 19 May 2020. This legislation is scheduled to be discussed under agenda item 13. The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners Annual General Meeting (AGM) had taken place on 1 May 2020 to comply with the Commissioners’ standing orders and there was a requirement to reiterate the appointments and particularly any changes in appointments which occurred at this meeting. The Chairman proposed the decisions made at this meeting should be approved by the Board. At the AGM  the Commissioners were re-appointed to their previous 2019/20 Lead Member Committees and Outside Bodies with the exception of the Deputy Chairman and Commissioner with responsibility for the Western Civic Amenity Site which would be undertaken by Ms Hannan from 1 May 2020. The Board unanimously agreed all the resolutions and appointments made by the Board on 1 May 2020 as recorded within the minutes of this meeting. 

 

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MATTERS ARISING

	20/012
	Item 20/008 Transfer of Works from the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee to the Finance and Staff Resource Committee 
The Town Clerk advised further clarification was required around the transfer of Works from the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee to the Finance and Staff Resource Committee. The details of this transfer would need to be discussed prior to the reinstatement of these Lead Member Committees’ meetings.


	
	
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	20/013
	Item 3 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
The Board noted a Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee meetings had not taken place since March 2020.

Item 3 All Island Housing Strategy

The Board noted the content of the Department for Infrastructure’s All Island Housing Strategy dated 18 May 2020 and the Chairman’s response dated 11 June 2020. The Chairman stated he was concerned with the timing of this consultation when local authorities were unable to meet; the lack of prior consultation during its development and the removal of previous well-defined strategic aims which are replaced by open ended and ill-defined objectives. He reported the release of this document six months after the Commissioners submitted their Western Housing Committee proposal and the lack of feedback during this six month period should be a concern to all local authorities who own properties and are landlords. Mr Convery thanked the Chairman for providing this comprehensive response on behalf of the Board and the Board unanimously agreed the Department must engage with social housing owners prior to seeking Tynwald approval which significently change the existing strategy.
Item 5 Fixed Term Tenancy Policy Review

The Board noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s communication dated 5 June 2020 concerning the annual review of the fixed term tenancy policy review.  

Item 6 Planning Applications

The Board noted the content of Planning Application PA20/00455/B Improvement Works at Michael Street, Peel. The Commissioners had decided in April 2020 to defer consideration of this application until there was an opportunity to consider this application at a Board meeting held in public following the relaxation of the Covid19 restrictions. The Town Clerk reported the Department of Infrastructure had undertaken a pubic exhibition in the Town Hall earlier today and he read the feedback from a number of residents who had submitted comments to the Commissioners immediately after attending this event. These comments were a mixture of support for the scheme and those who opposed the proposed improvement works. This limited initial feedback did not provide a clear indication of public support or opposition for this project. The Chairman stated he was in favour of the project although he had some reservations about the detail. He stated the timing of the construction works was not a planning matter because works could take place at anytime within the next four years and a practical planning reason would be needed if the Commissioners wished to oppose this application. The Chairman asked the other Commissioners for their comments. All other members of the Board reserved their position except for the Deputy Chairman who stated the design would result in the following issues:

Car parking on the footways will be encouraged by the shared surface design;

Materials are not suitable and do not respect Peel or the conservation area. The materials proposed will require importing onto the Island;
Many shops have steps and the shared surface design will exacerbate access to these properties;

The proposed planting area will require maintaining by the Commissioners and their location will result in them being too shaded   for plant growth to be sustained except for moss; which thrive in wet conditions.
Peel will look like everywhere else with high friction dressing which will be difficult for older persons to walk on: and
The design has not been subject to prior consultation which would have resulted in a design that was unique and in keeping with Peel.

Mr Davison stated he was generally in favour but had reservations about the new materials; the need to reuse existing kerbs, the timing of the works and the reduction in car parking. He asked if the Commissioners had received actual samples of the stone as requested. The Town Clerk advised no samples had been provided prior to the meeting and some samples were made available at the public exhibition earlier today. Mr Davison assessed these samples and stated they were not suitable for Michael Street and did not reflect the colour of the local existing stonework. The Chairman reiterated everyone would have reservations about part of the project but this location was in desperate need of investment to improve the poor quality, dilapidated and unsightly existing highway area. He did not wish to see an opportunity to renovate this area being lost and he asked the Town Clerk to advise the Board on their options. The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners could oppose the application outlining the reasons for their objection; they could defer the application to permit further opportunities for feedback from traders and the public following the exhibition; support the application with caveats or object to the project providing alternative solutions or proposals to encourage the Department to amend their proposals for this location.

Mr Davison proposed a two week deferment should be sought to undertake further consultation and feedback from the traders and the public. This was seconded by Mr Convery and the Board unanimously agreed.
The Board noted the content of the Commissioners’ communication dated 18 May 2020 deferring consideration of planning application 20/0344/B Sewerage Works on Fields 311785, 311787, 311878 in Peel because there was inadequate information to assess this application which already had approval in principal for light industrial use. The Town Clerk reported the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture had requested additional Environmental Impact Assessment information to support this application which was not available at this time. If it was not provided within an appropriate timescale the application would be determined without this information which would likely result in its refusal.
Item 5 Planning Decisions
The Board noted the content of the decision notice to approve planning application 20/00221/B Extension of Clubhouse at Peel Football Club, Douglas Road, Peel. The Town Clerk reported the Board had objected to this proposal because inadequate parking was available without the use of the QE II school’s off street parking. The Town Clerk reported the planning condition associated with this approval restricting the hours of use had mitigated the Commissioners’ concerns.

	 
	
	

	EVENTS, COMMERCIAL INNOVATION AND WORKS 
	20/014
	Item 8 Events, Commercial Innovation and Works Lead Member Committee

The Board noted an Events, Commerial Innovation and Works Lead Member Committee meetings had not taken place since March 2020.

Item 9 Western Swimming Pool Playpark Update

The Town Clerk reported works had recommenced on the installation of the playground equipment in May 2020 and this work was largely completed by the end of May 2020. A small number of items were not delivered and the Commissioners had withheld payment of the transport costs until the all the equipment was all unpacked and accounted for. The Board noted the contents of the communication with the supplier to agree a final account for the supply of the equipment. The Board noted the Town Clerk rationale for his on account payment based on the services received to date based on the original quotation. 
The Town Clerk advised the United Kingdom wetpour contractor was unable to visit the Island as a result of the ongoing Covid19 restrictions to start their work. The officers had received a quotation from a local contractor to undertake this work subject to the Commissioners’ purchasing the materials. This quote was slightly more than the original quote but would permit the completion of the playground in July 2020. These increased costs were subject to a discount because the contractor had previously been paid for work at Marine Parade which had not taken place. Mr Davison proposed the local contractor should be used to complete the work. This was seconded by Mr Heath and the Board unanimously agreed.



	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS 


	20/015
	Item 10 Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

The Board noted a Finance and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee meetings had not taken place since March 2020.

Ms Hannan and Mr Davison declared an interest in this matter 7:36pm

Item 11 Request for Commercial Rent Holiday for Covid19 Lockdown Period
The Board noted the content of the communication from a tenant dated 19 May 2020 requesting a rent holiday for the lockdown period. The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners at their April meeting had considered a similar request from another commercial tenant. He advised the Board had declined a request for a rent holiday and had agreed to review this matter once the Covid19 situation had become clearer. The Board had previously expressed a willingness to work with Government to ascertain if the best way to support all businesses in the town would be to review commercial rate payments. Mr Heath advised all landlords were being sympathetic in the collection rent at this time. He proposed a rent holiday could be applied to all existing commercial tenants by extending their leases by a three month period at the end of each current term to reduce the impact on the Commissioners’ income. Mr Lace supported this proposal subject to it not applying to commercial tenants who rent garages and parking spaces. The Board unanimously agreed Mr Heath’s proposal as amended by Mr Lace.

Ms Hannan and Mr Davison returned to the meeting at 7:46pm

 

	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS 


	20/016
	Item 12 Covid19 Arrangements
The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners’ outdoor staff returned to work on 24 April 2020 utilizing the stage 2 arrangements discussed at the March 2020 Board meeting. The office staff all returned to work on 11 May 2020 to the Town Hall and the Library which were closed to the public. The staff’s desked had been segregated in the Town Hall to maintain social distancing using the foyer and Boardroom to accommodate staff. The Town Hall porch and Library porches were opened for public visits from 18 May 2020. The Town Hall public counter was reopened to the public on 8 June 2020. The Leece Museum and the Campsite remains closed at this time. The Campsite will reopen on 26 June 2020.

Item 13 Local Government Emergency Legislation 2020
The Board noted the content of the Local Government Emergency Legislation provided by the Department of Infrastructure with their communication dated 19 May 2020.

Item 14 Bathing Water Application Guidance 
The Board noted the content of the communication from the Department of Food and Agriculture dated 19 May 2020. Mr Davison stated the bathing water standards could not be complied with until the sewerage works were constructed and the plant was operational.

Item 15 Isle of Man Bank Temporary Closure of Peel Branch

The Town Clerk reported he had discussed the ongoing closure of the Peel Branch with the Commissioners’ Isle of Man Bank relationship manager. The Isle of Man Bank had assured the Commissioners’ staff the bank would reopen as soon as they had sufficient resources to operate all their services. The Bank representative advised staff were still redeployed providing loan advice to a high number of customers who were seeking to restructure their finances during the Covid19 pandemic. The Chairman proposed the Town Clerk should write to the Isle of Man Bank to seek their written assurance the Peel branch would not be closed or opened on restricted hours in the long term. This proposal was seconded by the Deputy Chairman and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 16 Department of Infrastructure Works Around Peel Marina

The Board noted the contents of the Department of Infrastructure communication dated 28 May 2020 concerning the recommencement of the Peel Marina dredging works.

Item 17 Peel Town Branding

The Chairman welcomed Ms Rachel Hopkinson from the Department for Enterprise to the meeting at 8:10pm. The Chairman asked for an update on Peel Town Branding project. Ms Hopkinson advised the Town Branding project is designed to increase footfall and visibility through a co-ordinated branding of the unique selling points for each of the towns on the Island. Branding had been developed for Laxey and Port Erin through having a workshop with the retail chamber to capture what was unique. This workshop was facilitated by an advertising agency. Once the brand was agreed it was then distributed via the Visit IOM landing page, IOM website and social media. The Department of Enterprise had a budget for each town to assist with the public relations for this project. Ms Hopkinson advised to take part in this branding project the Commissioners must provide a business case which once approved by the Department of Enterprise would give access their funding for this project. The Town Clerk advised the Department had previously outlined the scope of the project to the Commissioners who had recommended the unique selling point was Sunset City in the West. He asked if the Department could send a sample of business case to the Commissioners. Ms Hopkinson agreed to send this information to the Commissioners. Mr Convery asked was the branding published using leaflets. Ms Hopkinson advised the public relations funding can be used for this purpose although the Visit IOM website receives 57,000 hits and is followed by 13,000 people of which 70% are off island. Mr Davison asked if the Department would waive the Taste Quality Assurance Scheme fee of £250 per business as part of this project. Ms Hopkinson advised the Department of Enterprise had reviewed this issue and decided to retain the Taste  Quality Assurance Scheme fee because a large number of existing business had  invested in this scheme and to make it free could be detrimental to the existing members of the scheme. The Chairman thanked the Department for the update and Ms Hopkinson left the meeting at 8:25pm


	
	
	

	ITEM 18 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	20/017
	Ms Hanan asked when the flags would be erected on the Promenade.

Mr Davison requested the Commissioners underwrite £4,000 funding for an Oie Houney winter fire festival to be held on 31 October 2020 following the cancellation of the Oie Voaldyn event. This proposal was seconded by Mr Convery and the Board unanimously agreed.
No any other business items were considered by the Board.

The meeting ended at 8:35pm
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